Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Open Session – Monday, MAY 13, 2013
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

Lance Kennedy

Paula Kibbe

James O’Brien

Barry Struski

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Ruby Maestas, CES Principal 
Paula Foley, CES Associate Principal

Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education Services

7:00 P.M.    Liz Sorrell opened the School Committee meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Superintendent asked for motions to re-organize the School Committee for the 2013-2014 school year.
Chair:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to nominate Lance Kennedy, James O’Brien second.  Approved unanimously.  

Vice Chair:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to nominate Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi.  Barry Struski second.  Approved unanimously.

Recording Secretary:  Lance Kennedy made a motion to nominate Barry Struski as recording secretary for Executive Sessions.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  Approved unanimously.
Subcommittees:  Members volunteered to work on the following committees.  All committee positions were approved unanimously by the entire School Committee.

Building Committee:  Lance Kennedy and James O’Brien 

Capital Outlay:  Lance Kennedy (James O’Brien will be the alternate)

Policies:  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi and Paula Kibbe
Superintendent’ Evaluation:  Lance Kennedy and Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi
Negotiations:


Bus Drivers:  Lance Kennedy  and James O’Brien 

Custodians:  James O’Brien

Food Services: Paula Kibbe

Paraprofessionals: Barry Struski

Secretaries:  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

Teachers: Lance Kennedy and Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi 
Old Colony Regional District Appointing Authority:  Lance Kennedy, Paula Kibbe and Barry Struski.
Standing Committee:  Wellness Committee:  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

The MHS Culinary Team national competition video was shown to the Committee. The business proposal of the responsible concept restaurant was shared with the committee.  Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent, volunteered weekly as a mentor to the management team.  The committee congratulated the team for their hard work, and outstanding restaurant concept.  Carver placed 8th in the Nation in Management Competition with Pro-Start competition. “Chef” Dan Portelance acknowledged the outstanding work by the entire Culinary Team and looks forward to bringing Carver to National Competition again next year.
I.  Comments from the General Public:  Rosemary Hanlon, Vice Chair of Town of Carver Planning Board addressed the committee and read a prepared statement regarding temporary moratorium for marijuana sales for medicinal purposes.  A subcommittee is being formed and there will be a public hearing with the hope of stopping any movement on this issue until June 2014. The sub-committee would like to halt a dispensary or center for socializing and purchasing in Carver until more due diligence can be accomplished. 

II. Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsey welcomed the two new committee members.  She indicated that during executive session, the language of educator evaluation; which is mandated by state law, was discussed.  On May 20th, a 3:30 a ratification meeting will be held for all members of the EAPC.  Donna thanked the administrators and her team for all their hard work.  She also congratulated Lorraine Rogers for her upcoming retirement and all her work with the EAPC.
III.
Update by Student Advisory Council: None.
IV.
Approval of Minutes: Motion by James O’Brien to approve regular session minutes of April 8, 2013.   Motion second by Paula Kibbe.   No discussion.  Approved with two abstentions: Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi and Barry Struski, newly elected members. 
V
Communications:  
A.  Senior Class Activities: All dates for Graduation, Convocation, Class Day celebrations were shared.
B. Spring District Wide Activities:  An upcoming events sheet was distributed to Committee in order to have the opportunity to attend some of the district wide events.  Note: The high school band and chorus concert was changed from 5/14 to 5/16. 
C. NAEYC Kindergarten Accreditation: Our kindergarten program was re-accredited.  Congratulations to all kindergarten teachers for their continued hard work and to Associate Principal Paula Foley for all her efforts.
D. Nutrition Audit: The rules on what we can serve and meal portion size have changed.  The more nutritional foods are more expensive.  Carver will have two audits and Kath Farrar, Food Service Director and Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent will work together to prepare for these audits.
E. BSCE – Bridge Contest Winner: Sam Estes, grade 11 was ranked 52 in the state in this competition.
VI    Reports from the Superintendent:

A. Dual Enrollment with Cape Cod Community College:  Carver has entered into a partnership with Cape Cod Community College for students to earn college credits while continuing their high school courses..  To qualify , a student must be a junior or senior who are 16 years of age or older and who have attained a 3.0 or better grade point average.  Students can take a course on our campus after regular school hours. For the 2013-2014 school year, there will be no tuition charge, however, students must pay for books/materials. A second option, students can travel to Cape Cod Community College campus and take course(s) at the college.  Mr. Knief met with the 84 students who are eligible and 40 have shown in interest in participating.  The benefits: it gives our students a broader selection of courses to choose from, it enhances their high school transcript for continued college studies.  The credit can be transferred.  Another benefit would be for our AP students, who could receive college credit for the AP classes.  The superintendent has written a grant to the A.D. Makepeace and we have received $8000 to fund early college/dual enrollment.. This money will assist students with books and specific courses.  A parent meeting will be set up to provide information on dual enrollment.  The college administration has attended all planning meetings and will be at the parent meeting as well.  
B. Personnel Updates: Retirements:  Gil Barakat, CES Music Teacher; Barbara Bryant, MHS English Teacher; Julie Danahy, MHS Math Teacher, Ron King, MHS Social Studies Dept. Chair; Lorraine Rogers, MHS Science Teacher, Karen Sacchetti, Grade 2 Teacher; Eleanor Sirk, CES Adjustment Counselor and Connie Pooler, CES Nurse.
New Hires:  Amy Furtado, Associate Principal for the Elementary School and Joe Bianco, MHS Social Studies teacher. Three English teachers have also been hired.
C. Facilities Update and DEP Report: At the Middle High School, the waste water treatment plant is original to the building.  Carver Public Schools have been working with the Carver Health Agent, Robert Tinkham and the Dept. of Environmental Protection for a discussion about this plant that is not permitted because it does not qualify.  We had to hire an engineering firm to analysis the plant.  A report was provided to DEP and at a subsequent meeting the results were shared. Our plant is 26 years old so the age of the equipment is an issue. There are several options to move forward:  A permit for a Title V field could be a possibility which means we would no longer have a waste water treatment plant.  Or, the plant could be upgraded. Currently, to operate the waste water treatment plant is approximately $30-$35,000 per year. Rough costs for a Title V field would be $400,000 and to upgrade existing plant would be $1.5 million. To include another building on that site would be about $3 million plus. Between now and December of 2014, a sustainable solution needs to be decided. The Director of Facilities believes a Title V field would be the best solution.  Additional information will be brought to the School Committee to support the plan that would be the best solution upon the Administrations recommendation and then the plan would be submitted to Capital Outlay.
Building Update: Climate control management at buildings, a new sign at the Middle High School has been installed, N-Star needs to get it powered up and it will be operational soon. Ray Amaral, of our Custodial Dept., has built a wooden bench in the MHS lobby through a gift of the Class of 2011.  Capital Outlay Committee have not yet voted for Level I requests but hopefully all security measures will move forward.  
D. Federal and State Mandates and the Budget:  Mandates are those things that all schools are required to do by state or federal law and either are partially funded (i.e., Circuit Breaker for special education) or completed UNFUNDED.  The Superintendent presented over 25 items to show how these mandates can significantly impact our budget.  In many cases, the mandates come with not only monetary implications but also very little advance notice and with time restraints.
Barry Struski asked if when the Superintendent, the Committee Chair and himself go to the State House, are there any particular mandates they could ask about? The Superintendent said transportation reimbursement for sped students and McKinney/Vinto – Homeless Student Act.  Also more planning time or advanced notice for mandates. 
E. MSBA Statement of Interest:  There has been no communication from the MSBA at this writing. 
F. Culinary Team Recognition: The MHS Culinary Team national competition video was shown to the Committee. The business proposal of the responsible concept restaurant was shared with the committee.  Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent, volunteered weekly as a mentor to the management team.  The committee congratulated the team for their hard work, and outstanding restaurant concept.  Carver placed 8th in the Nation in Management Competition with Pro-Start competition. “Chef” Dan Portelance acknowledged the outstanding work by the entire Culinary Team and looks forward to bringing Carver to National Competition again next year.
G. Summer Professional Development:  Meredith Cargill provided information for the work Carver teachers will be doing during the summer to prepare for the alignment to the Common Core.  Curriculum work by department was outlined.  Professional development will include:  for Elementary a 4 day Math Academy, for MHS, LETRS class and Keys to Literacy.  The leadership team will continue with RBT for training on Observing and Analyzing Teachers.  Four HS teachers will be trained through the AP Academy.  
VII
Recommendations from the Superintendent:  
A. School Committee Meeting Dates:  2013/2014 monthly committee dates were discussed.  Meetings are held the second Monday of each month unless a holiday necessitates moving the meeting to an alternate date.  The committee accepted the dates as provided.
B. School Choice for 2013-2014 School Year: The Superintendent reported that we currently have 103 kindergarten registrations for the 2013 incoming class   Typically, we receive 10-12 more registrations over the summer.  As a result of the enrollment numbers to date, the Superintendent recommended to accept 10 school choice students.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to participate in School Choice for 2013-2014 for kindergarten only. Barry Struski second the motion.  Motion approved unanimously.
C. Field Trip:  Senior Class – Alternate Trip 5/17/13 – Six Flags, Agawam
D. Field Trip:  Senior Class – Grad Nite Bash – Disney 5/1 to 5/4/14 
E. Field Trip:  Senior Class – Alternate Trip 5/2/14  Six Flags, Agawam   
F. Field Trip:  Biology/Environmental Science trip to Bahamas-June 2014
A motion was made by Barry Struski to approve all field trips as presented.  Motion second by James O’Brien.  Motion approved unanimously.
VIII
Reports from School Committee: Mid Cycle Evaluation of the Superintendent  The committee concluded the Superintendent is “On Target” for all her goals.  The Chair commended the Superintendent for all her hard work.
James O’Brien attended the School Carnival and noticed the condition of the track.  He is hopeful funding will move forward through Capital Outlay to replace the track surface.  He also offered his congratulations to graduating Seniors.  Barry Struski, also attended School Carnival and high school play and gave kudos to all involved.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi stated it is nice to be back on the committee
IX     Executive Session – Meeting convened in open session at 6:30 p.m. and adjourned

into executive session for the purpose of reviewing contract negotiations with the Education Association of Plymouth and Carver for the New Educator Evaluation System.
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to adjourn, Barry Struski second the motion.  All in favor.
Meeting adjourned at 9:11p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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